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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
March 12, 2019
Glasgow Public Library
Council Members Present:  Sonny Williams, Andy Ryan, Aaron Britton, Andrea Bradley, Greg Hartbarger, Barrett McFaddin
Also Present:  Mayor Ruby Clark, Interim Town Manager Jon Ellestad, Sr. Admin. Asst. Jane Higginbotham, Asst. Town Attorney Will Hancock
Absent:  Chief Angel Poole (training)
Guests Present:  Steven Drasye; Larry Spangler; Lynda Miller with the Glasgow Ruritans; John Hill, Glasgow Fire Department Fire Chief; Luis Catalan with Glasgow Fire Department; Lisa Perry with the News-Gazette; Joyce Wyche Carter.
The Pledge of Allegiance and a brief prayer were led by Mayor Ruby Clark.  

Mayor Ruby Clark called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.  
Public Comment:

A. Lynda Miller.  Mrs. Miller stated the Ruritans would like to co-sponsor a May Day event with the Town of Glasgow.  Mrs. Miller stated they would like the event to be an all-day affair, with bands playing all day, food for sale, have the Rockbridge County Sheriff Department there to do demonstrations, have the bouncy house there, etc.  Mrs. Miller stated they would like to crown a May Day King and a May Day Queen that night to end the festivities.  Mrs. Miller stated they would like to have the event the around May 11th or May 18th, and would like to hold it at Knick Field.  Mrs. Miller stated the Ruritans would also like to co-sponser the Easter egg hunt being planned by the Parks and Recreation Committee.  Mrs. Miller stated they would like to start the May Day event around 2:00 PM and end around 9:00 PM.  Mrs. Miller stated they are going to ask Byers, Inc. to pay for the band(s) and ask Mohawk to do the ice cream.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad asked if they are asking for the Town of Glasgow for funding for this project.  Mrs. Miller stated yes, maybe $300.  Mrs. Miller stated she would like to have an answer tonight.
B. Boyd Walker.  Not present.

Review of Minutes:

Motion by Andy Ryan and Seconded by Aaron Britton to approve the minutes for Regular Council Meeting February 12, 2019 and the Special Called Council Meeting February 21, 2019.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Police Report:
(Chief Poole is out of town for training this week.)
Treasurer Report:
A. Consideration of Large Bills.  Treasurer Steven Drasye stated there are no bills to be considered.

B. Financial Reports.  Treasurer Steven Drasye gave Council members a copy of the Revenue and Expense Report for the period ending February 28, 2019.  Treasurer Drasye reported the General Fund revenues exceeded expenditures by $79,749.00, Water Fund expenditures exceeded revenue by $69,715.00, and Sewer Fund revenues were $36,845.00 higher than expenditures.  The report included the balance of the Town’s checking and savings accounts as of February 28, 2019.  Treasurer Drasye reported the Town had $889,583.00 in checking and savings accounts as of February 28, 2019.
Committee/Commission Reports:
A. Parks and Recreation Committee.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated the Parks and Recreation Committee are trying to schedule a variety of events this year.  
B. Glasgow Volunteer Fire Department Annual Report.  Fire Chief John Hill stated they have 20 active members.  Fire Chief Hill stated they have a new slate of officers this year.  Fire Chief Hill stated they would like to try to build a new facility in a few years.  Fire Chief Hill stated the average response time is 7-8 minutes.  Fire Chief Hill stated in the past they have received grants from Mohawk but did not get any for 2019.  Fire Chief Hill stated the helmets the fire fighters wear expired in 2017; they were bought in 2007, and they need to be replaced.  Fire Chief Hill stated the fire department receives $3,125 per quarter from the Town of Glasgow, which is $12,500 per year.  Fire Chief Hill stated he would like to ask the Town to increase their quarterly payments to $3,750 or $15,000 per year for the services they provide for the Town.  Fire Chief Hill also asked Town Council to consider giving the fire fighters who live in Town a tax break on their personal property taxes.  Fire Chief Hill stated he is also asking the Town to assist the fire department in replacing their helmets.  Fire Chief Hill stated the replacement cost is $8,400.  Fire Chief Hill stated he noticed in the Town Charter, Article VI., Fire Protection, that Sec. 2-60, Fire Department and First Aid and Life Saving Crew members recognized as integral part, was deleted in June 2011.  Fire Chief Hill stated he hoped this was not correct. (Historically in the past, the Line of Duty Act has been paid by the State, but as of 2010 it was mandated that the localities pay for this for all volunteer fire and rescue, and police officers.  The funds pay for emergency personnel hurt or killed in the Line of Duty.  In 2011 Rockbridge County agreed to pick up all volunteer fire and emergency and police personnel through VML, however the Town had to change the language in the Town Ordinance so the Town is not liable.  The Town held a public hearing to rescind this ordinance, which had to take place before July 1, 2011.)  Council Aaron Britton asked if the Glasgow Fire Department also provides drivers for Glasgow Rescue Squad.  Fire Chief Hill stated yes they do.  
C. Old Business:

A. Sewer Rehab Project Update.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated Portland Utilites has finished pipe bursting and will be back to do clean-up and maybe additional work if there is extra money after the project is finished.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the project should be finished mid-April.  Town Manager Ellestad stated equipment will be purchased and additional work will be done with any extra funds.
B. Abandoned Properties Update.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated at 138 Catawba Street, they are moving forward with demolishing the old house and replacing it with a new one.  Town Manager Ellestad stated right now weather is the main factor in getting this accomplished.  Town Manager Ellestad stated at 605 Shawnee Street, it appears as if there is an interested party to purchase the property.  Town Manager Ellestad stated if this does not work out in a month or so, we will continue to push the owner to demolish.  Town Manager Ellestad stated at 1515 7th Street, the owner indicates that he is trying to stabilize the property and put it on the market.  Town Manager Ellestad stated he notified the owner this needs to be listed soon or the Town will push for demolition.  Town Manager Ellestad stated at 414 Pocahontas Street, the owner has a demolition contractor who is waiting on better weather to proceed.  Town Manager Ellestad stated before the Town initiates any demolition he will send out one final notice with the timeframe for demolition and the cost that will be filed against the owner for a debt warrant.  Town Manager Ellestad stated he will also bring to Council the cost for such demolition for their approval.  Lynda Miller asked about the status of the Walker properties at 709 8th Street and 1105 Rockbridge Road.  Town Manager Ellestad stated they are being turned over to a law firm for tax sales because of the delinquency on real estate taxes.
C. Town Events Venue.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated in response to his letter to Rockbridge County requesting funding for this project, he has received notice that it has been approved, and that the funding will be available this fiscal year, allowing us to move forward immediately.  Town Manager Ellestad stated one of the conditions is that the $15,000 be matched by the Town.  Town Manager Ellestad stated he is asking Council to appropriate $15,000 from the fund balance for the Events Venue project, and then he has to send a letter back to Rockbridge County letting them know the Town will match the funds.  Town Manager Ellestad stated once this is done, he can move forward with acquisition of the land (approximately 10 acres) from Mr. Locher.  Town Manager Ellestad stated Mr. Locher is willing to donate the property.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the Town would have to pay an amount of approximately $400 for the roll back taxes on the property coming out of special land use, $900 for the survey, and whatever recording costs there would be.  Councilor Sonny Williams asked where the boundary lines are.  Town Manager Ellestad stated from the WWTP across and down to the railroad tracks.  
Motion by Sonny Williams and Seconded by Andy Ryan to appropriate $15,000 from the General Fund balance for the Town Events Venue project.
Voice Vote as follows:
S. Williams – Yes 

A. Ryan – Yes 

A. Britton – Yes 

A. Bradley – Yes

G. Hartbarger – Yes
 
B. McFaddin – Yes 

Motion Carried with unanimous voice vote.

D. Appointments to Planning Commission.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated now that the four (4) citizen members of the Planning Commission have been appointed, Council needs to appoint an elected member from the Council/Mayor.  Councilor Aaron Britton agreed to serve on the Planning Commission.

 Motion by Andrea Bradley and Seconded by Greg Hartbarger appoint Councilor Aaron Britton to serve on the Planning Commission.

Voice Vote as follows:
S. Williams – Yes 

A. Ryan – Yes 

A. Britton – Yes 

A. Bradley – Yes

G. Hartbarger – Yes
 
B. McFaddin – Yes 

Motion Carried with unanimous voice vote.

E. Update on Tree Memorial for Monica Dock.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated he met with landscaper Arthur Bartenstein who worked on Centennial Park when the Padgett Memorial was moved there.  Town Manager Ellestad stated a lot of the trees that were planted there have died.  Town Manager Ellestad stated he has spoken with Don Dock and he is happy with the idea for a tree and plaque in memory of the late Councilor Monica Dock, that whatever the Town decides to do is fine with him.  Councilor Greg Hartbarger stated he would like to see the facility at the old carnival grounds named in her memory.
F. Update on Farmers Market Memorial for Bill Rolfe.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated Mr. Rolfe’s family raised over $4,600.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the plans are to put two (2) awnings on each end, and money left over will be used for a plaque in Mr. Rolfe’s memory.
New Business:
A. Appointment to Parks & Recreation Committee.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated there should one (1) representative from Town Council on the Committee.  Councilor Greg Hartbarger volunteered to serve on the Parks & Recreation Committee.
B. Ruritans Request for $300 Funding and Sponsor May Day Event May 11th or May 18th at Knick Field.  

Motion by Aaron Britton and Seconded by Greg Hartbarger for Ruritans to have May Day Event at Knick Field May 11th or May 18th and give $300 funding.

Carried unanimous voice vote. 

Other:
Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated he will check with Jimmy Emore to see when the fence will need to be put up for softball.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the water quality grant for the rain gardens has been sent out to bid and he should have more information and the April 9, 2019 Council meeting.  Councilor Sonny Williams asked about the grant of the multi-use pathway.  Town Manager Ellestad stated he is just waiting for the funding issue to be awarded.
Mayor Ruby Clark stated the next Town Council meeting is April 9, 2019.  Mayor Clark stated 2019 decals are due by April 15th.  Mayor Clark stated there are 3 council seats and the mayor seat up for election at the November 5th election and deadline to sign up to run is June 11th.  
Mayor Ruby Clark dismissed the public at 7:45 PM.

Motion by Aaron Britton and Seconded by Andrea Bradley for Glasgow Town Council to convene in executive session under the Virginia Freedom of Information Act, Sec. 

2.2-3711 (A) (1) in order to discuss the status of the Town Manager selection progress and other personnel matters.
Voice Vote as follows:
S. Williams – Yes 

A. Ryan – Yes 

A. Britton – Yes 

A. Bradley – Yes

G. Hartbarger – Yes
 
B. McFaddin – Yes 

Motion Carried with unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Sonny Williams and Seconded by Andrea Bradley for the Glasgow Town Council to reconvene in open session.
Voice Vote as follows:
S. Williams – Yes 

A. Ryan – Yes 

A. Britton – Yes 

A. Bradley – Yes

G. Hartbarger – Yes
 
B. McFaddin – Yes 

Motion Carried with unanimous voice vote.

Whereas, the Town of Glasgow Town Council has convened an executive meeting on this date pursuant to an affirmative recorded vote and in accordance with the provisioins of the Virginia Freedom of Information Act;

and

Whereas Section 2.2-3711 of the Code of Virginia requires a certification by the Town of Glasgow Town Council that such executive meeting was conducted in conformity with Virginia law;

Now, therefore be it resolved that the Town of Glasgow Town Council hereby certifies that to the best of each member’s knowledge (i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirement by Virginia were discussed in the executive meeting to which this certification resolution applies and (ii) only such public business matters as were identified in the motion convening the executive meeting were heard, discussed, or considered by the Town of Glasgow Town Council.

Motion by Aaron Britton and Seconded by Greg Hartbarger that to the best of my knowledge (i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements under Section 2.2-3711 (A) of the Code of Virginia, 1950, as amended, and (ii) only such public business matters as were identified in the motion by which the closed meeting was convened were heard, discussed or considered in the meeting.

Voice Vote as follows:
S. Williams – Yes 

A. Ryan – Yes 

A. Britton – Yes 

A. Bradley – Yes

G. Hartbarger – Yes
 
B. McFaddin – Yes 

Motion Carried with unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Sonny Williams and Seconded by Aaron Britton adjourn.

Carried unanimous voice vote.
With no further business, Mayor Ruby Clark adjourned the meeting at 8:20 PM.
___________________________________

______________________________
Mayor






Clerk
